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CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING 
MINUTES 

June 17, 2014 
 

 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 

  
Mayor Studebaker called the regular City Council meeting to order at 6:31 p.m. on June 
17, 2014, in the City Council Chambers, 380 A Avenue. 
 
Present: Mayor Studebaker and Councilors Bowerman Gustafson, Hughes (arriving 

at 6:34 p.m.), O'Neill, Jordan, and Gudman 
 
Staff Present:  Scott Lazenby, City Manager; David Powell, City Attorney; Catherine 

Schneider, City Recorder; Megan Phelan, Assistant City Manager; Dave 
Prock, Deputy Project Director, Lake Oswego-Tigard Water Partnership; 
Erica Rooney, City Engineer; Amanda Owings, Traffic Engineer 

 
Others Present:  Phill Worth, Kittelson and Associates, Inc. 

______________________________________________________________________ 
 
2. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
The Council recessed for executive session at 6:32 p.m. under authority of ORS 192.660 (2)(d) 
to conduct deliberations with persons designated to carry on labor negotiations. 
 
3. RETURN TO OPEN SESSION 
 
The Council reconvened in open session at 7:14 p.m.  Mayor Studebaker led the Council in the 
Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
4. PRESENTATIONS 

 
4.1 Distinguished Service Award 
 
Mayor Studebaker read a letter from Bill Gaar, Planning Commission Chair, lauding Puja Bhutani 
for her work on the Planning Commission.  He then presented a Distinguished Service Award to 
Ms. Bhutani. 

 
5. CONSENT AGENDA   
 
5.1 RESOLUTIONS 
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Councilor Gudman moved to adopt the Consent Agenda.  Councilor Bowerman seconded 
the motion.  A voice vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and 
Councilors Bowerman, Gustafson, Hughes, O'Neill, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’. 
(7-0) 
 
5.1.1 Resolution 14-37, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of Lake Oswego 

Authorizing the Mayor to Sign an Intergovernmental Agreement Between the City 
of Lake Oswego and Clackamas County to Continue the Local Youth Diversion 
Program.  

 
Action:  Adopt Resolution 14-37 
 
5.1.2 Resolution 14-43, a Resolution of the City Council of the City of Lake Oswego 

Adjusting the Budget for the Fiscal Year Commencing July 1, 2013 by Transferring 
Certain Appropriations 

 
Action:  Adopt Resolution 14-43 
 
END CONSENT AGENDA 
 
6. ITEMS REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA 
 
No items were removed from the Consent Agenda. 
 
7. CITIZEN COMMENT  
 
Mayor Studebaker called forward a group of citizens wishing to comment on the same issue. 
 

 Liz Martin, 1017 Cedar Street 
 
Ms. Martin introduced the topic of proposed development in the Hallinan neighborhood and 
provided background information about the neighborhood. She highlighted concerns related to 
traffic and safety, which have been exacerbated with closure of Palisades Elementary School.  
She stated that her colleagues would be discussing the group’s concerns in the context of the 
Transportation System Plan (TSP) goals, and offering a suggestion that Bickner Street be closed 
to vehicles between Cedar and Spruce streets. 
 

 Wendy McLennan, 1107 Spruce Street 
 
Ms. McLennan asked Council members to consider the effects of the eight-home development 
plan in relation to TSP goals.  Her focus was on the increased traffic and condensed nature of the 
development, which was out of character with the neighborhood.  She asked the Council to 
consider making Bickner Street between Cedar and Spruce streets a walking path, to consider 
reducing the allowable number of homes in the development plan, and to refer to Goals D4, E2, 
C2, and C7 as a guide. 

 

 Geraldine Stoneking, 1040 Cedar Street 
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Emphasizing the importance of pedestrian and bicyclist safety, Ms. Stoneking described the 

limitations and challenges within the area.  The proposed additional homes and vehicles would 

be both incompatible and unsafe in terms of the TSP, she indicated. 

 

 Suzanne Elstad, 1037 Cedar Street 
 

Ms. Elstad observed that the neighborhood’s main concern is livability.  They ask that the City 

apply the goals and guidelines of the TSP to this and future projects, and they specifically request 

that the lots conform to the R-7.5 zoning.  She described benefits of the recommended closure to 

vehicle traffic on Bickner Street. 

 

 Jackie Manz, 428 Laurel Street 
 

Ms. Manz indicated she was speaking as Vice Chair of the Hallinan Heights Neighborhood 
Association.  She reported that the Association board supports the Council taking a thorough look 
at the situation, with safety and livability being paramount issues for the neighborhood. 
 
Mayor Studebaker initiated a discussion of access and zoning constraints, as well as the 
neighborhood’s efforts to communicate with the developer.  Councilor Bowerman suggested 
that Staff needs to inform the group on the correct paths for communication on the issue. 
 
Mr. Powell described aspects of the process involved with building permit issuance for the lots 
fronting on Bickner Street.  He addressed several questions of legality and recognized the 
challenges presented to the neighborhood group.  Mr. Lazenby agreed that this is a complicated, 
multi-faceted issue, and that Staff should follow up with the Neighborhood Association to ensure 
that all issues are on the table. 
 
Councilor Gustafson indicated that he would like to see Staff explore a creative approach to 
transportation improvements by the developer, potentially making Bickner Street a pedestrian-
only street.  Discussion followed about constraints on requirements of the developer in this 
situation, with clarification of the City’s requirements under applicable Code standards by Mr. 
Powell. 
 
8. COUNCIL BUSINESS 
 
8.1 Award of Amendment #26 to the Personal Service Contract with Brown and Caldwell 

to Provide Program Management, Construction Management, and Permitting 
Services Relating to the Lake Oswego-Tigard Water Supply Partnership for Fiscal 
Year 2014-15 

 
Mr. Prock described the contract amendment before the Council, as explained in his Council 
Report.  He noted that the original estimated cost of services was $27,342,000, and that the 
increase addresses the anticipated need for additional support in permitting, land use, and design 
services.  With the current amendment and those of the past few years, the total amount reflected 
is $32,881,387.  This is within the current allocation for Brown and Caldwell, he indicated, and 
Staff recommends that the Council authorize the City Manager to execute the amendment. 
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Councilors O'Neill, Bowerman, and Hughes expressed dismay at the increased costs reflected 
in the contract amendment.  They requested information about the work that would require nearly 
$6 million in additional consulting expense; about the additional expense in terms of the timing 
and presentation of information to the Council; and about the format and review of the consultant’s 
billings.  Mr. Prock responded to these and other questions, noting that there would be 
amendments in the next two years, as well. 
 
Councilor O'Neill asked for the total estimate, and Mr. Prock responded that it would be between 
$34 and $35 million, with smaller amounts expected than in the last few years. 
 
In response to Councilor Jordan’s questions, Mr. Prock provided background information about 
the City of Tigard’s approval process in relation to the contract and amendments.  Councilor 
Gudman asked if the total project estimate still remained at $250 million, even with this 
amendment.  Mr. Prock indicated that this was possible, while pointing out that a major variable 
was presented by the horizontal directional drilling work, as well as by water treatment plant 
construction yet to be performed.  
 
Councilor Jordan moved the award of Amendment #26 to the Personal Services Contract 
with Brown and Caldwell to provide program management, construction management, and 
permitting services relating to Lake Oswego-Tigard Water Supply Partnership for Fiscal 
Year 2014-15 in the amount of $5,000,000. Councilor Gudman seconded the motion. 
 
A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and Councilors 
Gustafson, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  Councilors Bowerman, Hughes, and O'Neill 
voted ‘no’.  (4-3) 
 
8.2 Award of Amendment #38 to the Personal Service Contract with MWH Americas, 

Inc. to Provide Project Design Engineering Services for Package 1 - Water 
Treatment Plant Expansion for Fiscal Year 2014-15 

 
Mr. Prock provided background information about the contract amendment, which would 
authorize payment of an additional $750,000 to MWH Americas for continued services in the 
upcoming fiscal year.  He explained that the original contract ceiling of $6,398,600, established in 
2011, had since been increased by contract amendments totaling about $2.6 million and provided 
details about the role of MWH Americas in the project.  The additional $750,000 proposed in the 
amendment would be added to the contingency, he explained. 
 
Mayor Studebaker posed questions about the changed scope and amount of work that would 
justify the additional $750,000.  Mr. Prock responded, indicating that MWH Americas has no 
control over the flow of submittals from the contractor; as construction has proceeded, the volume 
and timing of submittals has created great challenges to their processes so as to satisfy contract 
requirements. 
 
Councilor Hughes requested an estimated potential total amount that might be requested for the 
MWH Americas services.  Mr. Prock indicated that it was not possible to determine this at the 
present time, but that the team anticipated being able to make a more accurate estimate after 
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about six more months.  Additional questions and answers followed, with Councilors Bowerman, 
Hughes, and O’Neill challenging the processes and the need for increased funding. 
 
Councilor Jordan moved to authorize the City Manager to execute an amendment to the 
current personal service contract with MWH Americas, Inc. in the amount of $750,000.  
Councilor Gudman seconded the motion. 
 
A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and Councilors 
Gustafson, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  Councilors Bowerman, Hughes, and O'Neill 
voted ‘no’.  (4-3) 
 
8.3.1 Resolution 14-46, A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Lake Oswego 

Approving a Collective Bargaining Agreement Between the Lake Oswego Municipal 
Employees Association (LOMEA), Local 1546 Of AFSCME Council 75 AFL-CIO and 
the City of Lake Oswego  

 
Councilor Jordan moved Resolution 14-46 approving a collective bargaining agreement 
between the Lake Oswego Municipal Employees Association (LOMEA), Local 1546 of 
AFSCME Council 75 AFL-CIO and the City of Lake Oswego.  Councilor O'Neill seconded 
the motion. 
 
A voice vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and Councilors 
Bowerman, Gustafson, Hughes, O'Neill, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  (7-0) 
 
8.3.2 Resolution 14-47, A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Lake Oswego 

Approving a Collective Bargaining Agreement between the Lake Oswego Police 
Officers' Association (LOPOA) and the City of Lake Oswego  

 
Mayor Studebaker moved to approve a collective bargaining agreement between the Lake 
Oswego Police Officers' Association and the City of Lake Oswego. Councilor Jordan 
seconded the motion. 
 
A voice vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and Councilors 
Bowerman, Gustafson, Hughes, O'Neill, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  (7-0) 
 
8.3.3 Resolution 14-48, A Resolution of the City Council of the City of Lake Oswego 

Adjusting the Compensation and Benefits for Management and Confidential 
Employees  

 
Mayor Studebaker moved to adjust the compensation and benefits for management and 
confidential employees as described in Resolution 14-48.  Councilor Jordan seconded the 
motion.  
 
Councilor Hughes indicated that she had no issue with the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA), but 
asked for discussion of the other two elements shown in the Resolution.  Ms. Phelan indicated 
that interest is greatest in the paid leave rollover program.  She responded to various questions 
from Council members, including projected dollar values related to the program. 
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Councilor Hughes offered a motion to amend the main motion to only include the cost of 
living adjustment and not the other two proposed programs.  Councilor Bowerman 
seconded the motion.  
 
Mayor Studebaker asked for a friendly amendment to the amended motion to allow for the 
Voluntary Employee Benefits Account (VEBA) but not for the conversion of sick leave to vacation 
pay.  
 
Councilor Hughes emphasized her concern that the second and third program elements of the 
Resolution were not very managerial. 
 
Councilor Gudman suggested that each element be voted on separately. 
 
Councilor Gustafson stated that he believed the benefit to be reasonable and fair.  Councilor 
Jordan concurred, indicating her support for making this opportunity available. 
 
After further discussion, the consensus was that all parties would withdraw their motions. 
 
Mayor Studebaker moved approval of award of COLA at 2.5%.  Councilor Jordan seconded 
the motion. 
 
A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and Councilors 
Bowerman, Gustafson, Hughes, O’Neill, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  (7-0) 
 
Mayor Studebaker moved to approve the paid leave rollover program into a VEBA.  
Councilor Jordan seconded the motion. 
 
A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed, with Mayor Studebaker and Councilors 
Gustafson, O'Neill, Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  Councilors Bowerman and Hughes 
voted ‘no’.  (5-2) 
 
Mayor Studebaker moved to approve the sick leave conversion program.  Councilor 
Jordan seconded the motion. 
 
A roll call vote was held, and the motion passed, with Councilors Gustafson, O'Neill, 
Jordan, and Gudman voting ‘aye’.  Mayor Studebaker and Councilors Bowerman and 
Hughes voted ‘no’.  (4-3) 
 
9. STUDY SESSIONS 
 
9.1 Transportation System Plan (LU 14-0015) 
Ms. Rooney introduced the presentation team joining her at the dais:  Mr. Siegel, Ms. Owings, 
and Mr. Worth.  Ms. Owings discussed the Council Report and accompanying PowerPoint 
presentation.  She provided background on the purposes and uses of the TSP, emphasizing that 
it is part of the Comprehensive Plan.  She explained that the purpose of the study session was to 
inform Council about the TSP with the objective of returning to Council for its adoption on July 1. 
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After outlining the format of the TSP document, Ms. Owings highlighted key revisions to the most 
recent version, adopted in 1997.  She explained the TSP’s relationship to statewide planning Goal 
12 and to the City’s Capital Improvement Plan (CIP).  The role of the consultant, Kittelson and 
Associates, had included identifying gaps in Lake Oswego’s transportation system, and she noted 
that most related to bicycle and pedestrian projects, rather than to roads.  In terms of functional 
classification of roads, she explained that only one up-classification had been incorporated in the 
draft TSP (for Kruse Way Place).  A discussion ensued about the effects of other potential up-
classifications and neighborhood concerns.  Additional questions and answers followed in regard 
to the Special Transportation Area in the area of Highway 43, discussed on Pages 39-41 of the 
TSP document. 
 
Ms. Owings discussed significant enhancement to the typical street sections included in the TSP, 
indicating that these would offer more flexibility than was provided in the previous Plan.  She 
emphasized the importance of including the 200 projects listed in the draft TSP in terms of funding 
and reviewed the “must-do” list of six projects. 
 
Councilor Bowerman asked how projects came to be qualified for the list, and Ms. Owings 
described various sources for projects.  Responding to Councilor Bowerman’s question about 
projects that were listed but were not approved by neighborhood associations, she explained that 
these were included to document them as part of a larger planning process.  She indicated that 
prioritization of projects had been removed from the TSP and described some of the factors that 
might influence the priority of a particular project.    Mr. Siegel pointed out that most funding for 
transportation projects still comes from the federal government and that related policies and 
criteria change regularly.  In further discussion, Ms. Rooney described the TSP as a plan that 
identifies the deficiencies in the city’s transportation system, rather than a comprehensive “wish 
list”. 
 
Councilor Hughes expressed similar concerns to Councilor Bowerman’s regarding the absence 
of project prioritization and criteria for ranking, especially in terms of the CIP.  Ms. Rooney 
described timing issues in the last budgeting cycle and the plan to incorporate priority projects in 
the next year’s CIP.  Councilor Gudman explained how the TSP update process lent itself to a 
holistic approach that showed the big picture rather than a prioritized list of projects.  Councilor 
Jordan suggested that the Lake Oswego Trails Master Plan was the source of some opposition 
to proposed pathway projects.  Mr. Powell provided background information on the Plan, adopted 
by the City Council in 2003, noting that it had been determined that the related map was meant 
to be conceptual and not for any purpose beyond that. 
 
Ms. Owings reported on pending project changes under consideration, based on discussions 
with the Forest Highlands Neighborhood Association:  (1) removal of Project No. 210, a trail to 
connect Knaus Road to Country Club Road; and (2) combining of Project Nos. 211 and 212 into 
one project to connect Knaus Road to Goodall Road.  Mr. Siegel observed that the TSP draft 
reflects the recommendation of the Planning Commission and asked Council to consider whether 
or not they wished Staff to develop alternatives in anticipation of a public hearing.  Discussion 
followed, with Councilor Hughes stating that she found it problematic to create pathways by 
imposing exactions.  She indicated that the City has a moral obligation to ensure that owners of 
properties targeted for future pathways are made aware their properties are affected. 
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Councilor Bowerman suggested that the projects be removed, both because of the designation 
of private property and her discomfort about the process for setting them as priorities.  Councilor 
Gustafson expressed his belief that Council must balance property rights with the public benefit, 
but that it is Council’s responsibility to ensure that developers offset impacts by giving something 
back to neighborhoods in terms of safety and livability; for purposes of reference, he believed the 
projects should be retained in the TSP.  Councilor Gudman concurred that Project No. 210 
should be removed.  He agreed with Councilor Hughes on the advisability of notifying property 
owners on Goodall Road of the potential for the pathway there (Project No. 15). 
 
Continuing her presentation, Ms. Owings reviewed funding sources and referred Council 
members to Chapter 9 of the TSP draft document for some strategies to address the significant 
funding shortfall for transportation.  She emphasized Council’s role in making project decisions 
and asked for consideration of the $200 million funding gap to be faced over the next 20 years.  
She discussed TSP implementation, next steps, and public involvement in the process, including 
changes that had resulted from public comments received.  She reiterated that the team’s purpose 
was to inform Council so that adoption of the TSP can be requested on July 1.  
 
Councilor Jordan inquired about the possibility of breaking out those projects in the TSP that 
were not associated with a current public right-of-way.  She underscored the importance of 
identifying potential connections that might be needed in the event of development and the need 
to make this clear up front.  Councilor O'Neill asked whether or not implementing this plan would 
require more employees.  Ms. Rooney indicated that this would depend on the rate of desired 
implementation and described related considerations. 
 
Councilor Hughes expressed concurrence with Councilor Jordan’s suggestion to focus on public 
right-of-way and to remove pathway projects involving property where the City has no access.  
She observed that NeighborLink no longer provides transportation services to Lake Oswego 
senior citizens, and pointed out a reference to it on Page 100 of the draft.  She also referenced 
Page 110, reminding the team that there had been direction to Staff some months earlier about 
preparing Code changes to make some of the language more consistent with Comprehensive 
Plan language.  Directing the team’s attention to Page 117, she asked about the basis for 
projecting an increase of 2% in materials expense, when actual increases in recent years had 
been 8%.  Ms. Owings indicated that she would see that this information was provided. 
 
Councilor Gudman acknowledged that the TSP had been prepared according to the state’s 
guidelines, but opined that the TSP is an incomplete document.  He asked that the team convey 
to their colleagues around the state and to legislators that a TSP should include bridges, roads 
inside the urban service boundary but not inside city limits, and annual road maintenance.  He 
also emphasized the importance of having the entire project list included in the TSP. 
 
Councilor Bowerman asked that the language related to funding, particularly in light of 
information shown on Page 118, be made more crisp.  Ms. Rooney indicated that the team would 
review to make sure this is clarified.  Councilor Bowerman suggested removing the reference 
to standards recommended for efficient parking on Page 66.  She also suggested clarifying the 
elements of the Transportation Demand Management Plan related to provision of locker and 
shower facilities for employee bicycle commuters (Pages 63, 72); this should be conveyed clearly 
as a suggested strategy for businesses, rather than as City policy.  She also suggested that 
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references to density standards considered sufficient to support light rail be removed from the 
section related to the Willamette Shore Trolley (Pages 101-102) as this is not a City policy. 
 
Councilor Jordan suggested that the TriMet/Mary's Woods transportation agreement be 
substituted for the NeighborLink program, to include the caveat that that it is only funded 
temporarily at this point. 
 
Ms. Rooney, returning to Councilor Bowerman's requests, cautioned that it may not be possible 
to remove all of the suggested text.  She pointed out that the language must be crafted carefully 
to ensure that the TSP meets Metro requirements.  She also noted that the current language 
represents recommendations rather than policy.  After brief discussion, the consensus appeared 
to be that the City must recognize in the TSP that these are considerations for the future, not that 
anyone is being forced to comply with these points.  Councilor Bowerman asked that the revised 
text be provided to Council before Council meets to consider adoption of the TSP. 
 
A short discussion followed about other proposed changes to the text related to the 
Comprehensive Plan (Pages 18, 20, 22); to notification requirements (Page 110); and broadening 
and clarification of potential uses for the Willamette Shore right-of-way.  No specific 
recommendations for change were made. 
 
Mayor Studebaker invited citizens to comment on the TSP. 
 
Carolyne Jones, 2818 Poplar Way, discussed issues related to the Springwater Corridor Trail, 
including safety, littering, and trespass; she expressed concern that the trail in Glenmorrie will 
harbor similar kinds of activity.  This trail is intended to provide a route to the river, but there is 
already access via Glenmorrie Drive and all of the riverfront property is privately owned, she 
stated.  She indicated that the neighborhood does not support construction of such a trail. 
 
Mr. Powell pointed out that citizens’ comments on the TSP relate to a land use action, for which 
public hearings are scheduled in two weeks.  He advised those who wished to have their 
testimony in the actual record of testimony that they would need to repeat their testimony at the 
public hearing or put it into the record. 
 
Kent Myers, 13580 Goodall Road, expressed his concern about the two potential pathways that 
appeared on his land.  No one talked with him about this, and he reported that the City’s decision 
to require these pathways had lost him a sale of two acres several years earlier; the potential 
owners indicated they wanted privacy, not people using pathways through the property.  He cited 
the Fifth Amendment in terms of the effect on his property value and said he could not support 
connectivity over a property owner’s rights. 
 
Carolyn Krebs, 16925 Denney Court, conveyed to Council LONAC's position on the TSP.  She 
indicated that LONAC would support the changes reflected in the draft with regard to functional 
street classifications; these changes are consistent with the Lake Forest Neighborhood Plan, she 
indicated, and they would return to present testimony at the public hearing. 
 
David Gibson, 14504 Pfeifer Drive, echoed Mr. Myers’ concerns about mapping of pathways on 
property without notification.  He reiterated the issues of lost property value for owners wanting to 
sell and/or develop. 
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9.2 Council Vacancy Procedure 

 
This item was postponed until the July 1 Council meeting. 
 
10. INFORMATION FROM COUNCIL 
 
10.1 Councilor Information 
 
Councilor Gudman referred Council members to information he had shared from the Metro 
Policy Advisory Committee and the Joint Policy Advisory Committee on Transportation, providing 
updated information about possible location of the Southwest Corridor project. 
 
Councilor Gustafson provided an update on the Metropolitan Area Cable Commission (MACC) 
and their negotiations with Comcast.  He reported that apparently Comcast has not been paying 
MACC and member jurisdictions the full amount of franchise fees that are owed and that the 
MACC board has authorized its staff to negotiate a settlement.  He indicated that he would follow 
up with Council on the outcome. 
 
10.2 Reports of Council Committees, Organizational Committees, and 

Intergovernmental Committees 
 
No reports were made. 
 
11. REPORTS OF OFFICERS 

 
11.1 City Manager 
 
No report was made. 
 
11.2 City Attorney 
 
No report was made. 
 
12. ADJOURNMENT 
 
Mayor Studebaker adjourned the meeting at 10:28 p.m. 
 
 

           

 

 Respectfully submitted, 

 

        

  Catherine Schneider, City Recorder  

APPROVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL: 

ON    __________________ 

 

      

Kent Studebaker, Mayor 

 

 

 

Kent Studebaker    /s/    

Kent Studebaker, Mayor 
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